
 
Home of the Tualatin River National Wildlife Refuge 

 

 
 
 

AGENDA 
  

 

Police Advisory Board 
Date & Time:  Thursday -  October 15, 2020 7:00pm 
Location:  Pursuant to House Bill 4212 (2020), this meeting will 

be conducted electronically and will be live streamed 
at https://www.youtube.com/user/CityofSherwood.  

 
Attendees 

 

 
Agenda 

1. Call to Order (Chair) 
2. Roll Call (Chair/Staff) 
3. Approval of Minutes (Chair) 
4. Board Member Announcements (Chair) 
5. Business (Chair) 

a. Police Policy Review-Policy Update Process Explained 
6. Traffic Safety Update (Chair & TSC Liaisons) 
7. Councilor News 
8. Staff Report(s) 
9. Citizen Comment 

Pursuant to Executive Order 20-16, citizen comments must be submitted in writing to:  
hassa@sherwoodoregon.gov. To be included in the record for this meeting, the email must clearly state that it is 
intended as a citizen comment for this meeting and must be received at least 24 hours in advance of the scheduled meeting 
time. Per Council Rules Ch. 2 Section (V)(D)(5), Citizen Comments, “Speakers shall identify themselves by their names 
and by their city of residence.” Anonymous comments will not be accepted into the meeting record.  

10. Adjourn (Chair) 

P.A.B. Members: Council Liaison: 
Ralph Lohman - Chair Councilor Kim Young 
Diane Foster - Vice Chair City Staff: 
Brian Dorsey Jeff Groth - Police Chief 
Rich Miller Angie Hass – Executive Assistant 
Bob Silverforb  
Mike Smith  
Megan Thornton  
Chris West  
Laurie Zwingli  

https://www.youtube.com/user/CityofSherwood
mailto:hassa@sherwoodoregon.gov


 
Home of the Tualatin River National Wildlife Refuge 

Meeting Minutes 

 
 

 

Police Advisory Board 
Date & Time:  October 15, 2020 - 7:00 pm 
Location:  Meeting held virtually through Teams. 

 
 

 

 

This meeting was live streamed on the City of Sherwood’s YouTube channel.  
The video recording is available for viewing: 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=6RjtR7XSm28&t=2440s    
 

 
1. Call to Order 
 

Chair Lohman called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m. 
 
2. Roll Call 
 

Board Members Present: Chair Ralph Lohman, Vice Chair Diane Foster, Brian Dorsey, Rich 
Miller, Bob Silverforb, Mike Smith, Megan Thornton, Chris West and Laurie Zwingli 

 
Board Members Absent: N/A 
 
Staff & City Council Liaison Present: Chief Jeff Groth, Councilor Kim Young and Executive 
Assistant Angie Hass 
 

3. Approval of Minutes 
 

September 17, 2020 Meeting Minutes 
 

P.A.B. Members: Council Liaison: 
Ralph Lohman - Chair Councilor Kim Young 
Diane Foster - Vice Chair City Staff: 
Brian Dorsey Jeff Groth – Police Chief 
Rich Miller Angie Hass – Executive Assistant 
Bob Silverforb  
Mike Smith  
Megan Thornton  
Chris West  
Laurie Zwingli  

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=6RjtR7XSm28&t=2440s
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Mr. Silverforb moved that the September meeting minutes be approved as written. Mr. Smith 
seconded the motion and all Board Members voted in favor.  
 

4. Board Member Announcements (Chair) 
Mr. Dorsey shared an incident that had occurred over the weekend in his neighborhood. Several 
emergency vehicles went down their street during the early morning hours. He later learned that 
the incident involved some young folks. He was proud to see that Tualatin was there to help 
support the Sherwood PD, as the Sherwood PD had a lighter crew that evening. The Tualatin PD 
did a phenomenal job, talking to witnesses, etc. Mr. Dorsey had an opportunity to speak to the 
Tualatin Officers and stated that they spoke highly of the Sherwood PD and was told that 
Sherwood helps to support them as well. It was a beautiful thing to see the two agencies working 
so well together.  
 
Mr. Dorsey stated that he and another Sherwood resident, Jimmy Goddard, recently had an 
opportunity to speak with the SPD staff to share a little bit about themselves and their stories. The 
biggest take away, for him, was that the SPD needs as much support from all of us, as we need 
from them. He said that it was a pleasure to meet the staff and that he and Mr. Goddard will be 
going back the next week to meet the rest of the department members. It was a great coming 
together. 
 
Mr. Miller mentioned that with the holiday season approaching, he wanted to remind Chief Groth 
and Angie to reach out to not only his church, but the church community, as this is the time of year 
when people seem to have more needs than other times of the year.  
 
Mr. Miller wanted to remind folks, if they are a person of faith, to be praying for our Officers. We 
have the election coming up and he’s seeing some of the discord that we’re experiencing as a 
society being elevated over the next three weeks. That means that some of our Officers are going 
to be more impacted by some of the activities. He hopes it doesn’t happen in Sherwood, but asked 
that folks keep them in their prayers.  
 
Mr. Silverforb shared that he had an opportunity to hear a presentation by Tigard Police Chief, 
Kathy McAlpine, the night before. He mentioned that his wife is a member of the American 
Association of University of Women, AAUW, and they had asked Chief McAlpine to be a speaker 
at their meeting. It was a good presentation and it was interesting to hear all that they’re doing in 
Tigard. He wanted to share that Chief McAlpine gives regular talks called, Chats With the Chief, 
on Facebook. In a recent talk there were over 600 people listening to her. He didn’t know if Chief 
Groth would ever want to do that, but it is available, if he did want to. Chief McAlpine said that they 
are requiring their Officers to take 40 hours of mental health training to learn how to deal with the 
different problems that people have. He stated that it was a great opportunity to hear what a city 
process is doing.  
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Mr. Silverforb said that he’s read what some cities are doing to prepare for the possible protests, 
demonstrations, etc. on November 3rd and/or after the election. He was curious what Sherwood 
was doing for our Officers.  
 
The Chief responded by saying that they keep their ear to the ground, so to speak, and listen to 
get any intelligence about anything that might be happening locally and then they plan accordingly. 
They always try to stay prepared by having appropriate staffing, making sure they have 
connections with other communities and resources. The goal is to never be caught off guard. At 
this point, he has no information and no reason to believe that there’s anything unique or specific 
planned for Sherwood. As with any election, there’s going to be people whose candidate won and 
there’s going to be people whose candidate lost. Of course their hope is that when your candidate 
wins you celebrate as a good winner. When your candidate doesn’t win, you take it in stride as a 
good loser. This is the message he’s been sending out to the community via The Archer and also 
posted a message, generically, on the PD’s Facebook page, asking people to just get along and 
show some compassion and humility. That being said, they will be ready if they receive any 
indication or any hint of something happening here in town.  
 
Mr. Smith said that his experience while attending the FBI Citizens Academy Course has been an 
interesting one. The presentation scheduled for the next week is from a psychologist in 
Washington DC and the topic will be on serial killers.  
 
Mr. Smith shared that he had received his ballot in the mail that day and that he would be dropping 
it off the next day. He wanted to remind everyone to be sure to vote.  
 
Ms. Thornton shared with the group that she had recently taken her son and his friend into the PD 
to meet with K-9 Handler, Officer Corey Jentzsch, and his K-9 Irma. She commented that it was 
so educational for her and fun for her son. She suggested that with COVID and having to adjust 
PD events, maybe there could be somewhere that kids could come and watch Irma do some 
different things and kids could pet her, etc.  
 
Mr. West stated that he lives in the same neighborhood as Mr. Dorsey and although they didn’t 
wake up at 3 a.m. when all the first responders went down their street, when he opened his garage 
door at 6 a.m., there were lights flashing and yellow Caution tape in the street. He’d had an 
opportunity to speak to different neighbors about the incident. He reported that the Officers dealt 
with the kids and parents responsibly and appropriately. From what he’d been told, Sherwood had 
only two Officers on that evening and one of them was already dealing with a DUII. Clearly, with 
all that was going on in their neighborhood, Sherwood PD needed help. This incident gave him 
the opportunity to speak with his neighbors about Sherwood PD staffing and the relationship they 
have with the adjacent law enforcement units. He asked Mr. Dorsey if the Washington County 
Sheriff’s Office was involved as well. Mr. Dorsey replied that it was just the Tualatin PD. Mr. West 
went on to share that he took that opportunity to let his neighbors know why another agency 
responded.  
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Mr. West appreciated Mr. Miller and Mr. Silverforb’s comments regarding the upcoming election 
and said that there’s going to be a lot of stress on all of us, but the frontline people need to be in 
our thoughts and prayers as they address whatever’s going to happen, unfortunately.  
 
Since a press release hadn’t gone out about the incident that Mr. Dorsey and Mr. West spoke of, 
the Chief wanted to let the Board Members know what had occurred. He shared that there had 
been an underage party at a house in their neighborhood that evening.  Around 2 or 3 in the 
morning, there was a conflict that arose among two attendees that ended in a stabbing. One pulled 
a knife and inflicted a non-life threatening injury on the other. All were underage juveniles.  
 
He let Mr. West know that he appreciated him talking to his neighbors. The reality is that while 
these things are not nightly occurrences, they do happen. It is more frequent than they’d like to 
admit, where they have two Officers on and somebody gets a drunk driver or both Officers are 
dealing with a domestic disturbance and a call like this comes through. One of them will have to 
leave and then they rely on mutual aid. His concern, from a Police Chief perspective, is what if 
Tualatin was dealing with an incident of their own and/or if it’s a busy night everywhere, there may 
not be help to show up. He added that this is not something that happens often and that’s a good 
thing. However, it would only take that to happen one time for them to be in a pickle and for folks 
to be in a bad situation. This is why there is a commitment from the Budget Committee and City 
Council to increase their staffing. Their goal is to eliminate those times when there’s only two 
people on. It will take some time, as it takes time to get people hired and trained. Currently, their 
minimum is two, so that is what they have to have on 24/7. He wanted to be very clear that they 
are not at a place where they need more than two for minimums. Although two is not a great 
number, it is sufficient enough of the time, that they do not need to go to three. They are probably 
not very far away from going to three. He went on to elaborate a bit more on this.  
 
Mr. West asked when these things happen at 2 or 3 in the morning and there’s a shift change at 
6 a.m., does a Supervisor or another Officer get called in to start their shift early? The Chief 
explained that the On-Call Sergeant was called in early, suited up and drove in at 4 a.m. In some 
cases, they would call the next shift to come in early in order to handle other calls, etc. He said 
that the other thing to keep in mind is that not only do they need enough Officers to deal with the 
initial incident; they need to have Officers available to handle other calls coming in during that 
time. He added that in like fashion, the Sherwood PD helps other agencies when needed, such 
as Tualatin, Tigard, King City or Washington County. The mutual aid goes both ways. 
 
Ms. Zwingli provided an update regarding the Tigard Officer who had been spat upon by a man 
who said that he had COVID. She personally knows the Officer and wanted to let everyone know 
that she is doing fine.  
 
Ms. Zwingli let everyone know that the Sherwood Police Foundation still has yard signs showing 
support of the Sherwood PD, I ♥ My Sherwood Police. She asked folks to let her know if they 
would like one.  
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5. Business (Chair) 
 

a. Police Policy Review – Policy Update Process Explained 
Please see Exhibits A (PowerPoint Slides), B (E-mail Notification to Chief Groth from Lexipol) 
and C (Lexipol document showing the September 2020 Updates).  
 
Instead of reviewing policies that evening, the Chief wanted to share with the Board, the 
entire process for how the policy updates take place.  
 
The PowerPoint presentation begins at the 28-minute mark on the City of Sherwood 
YouTube video. 
 
In response to a question Mr. West asked regarding the frequency of the updates, the Chief 
explained that the normal Lexipol updates occur twice a year in June/July and 
December/January. Other updates happen “as needed” at any point during the year. The 
Chief provided examples of why this could occur.  
 
The Chief stated that in some larger agencies, there is someone specifically assigned to 
keeping the policy manual updated, Program Managers, etc. In Sherwood, he is the one that 
is responsible for keeping the policy manual current.  
 
In regards to the Update Process (page 7 of the PowerPoint), Mr. West asked if a Sergeant 
might go over updates during a briefing or is it strictly on the members of the department to 
review and acknowledge on-line. The Chief replied that it is on the members of the 
department. That is the best and most accountable system there is. They are expected to 
stay up to date and current on what the policy manual says.  
 
Ms. Zwingli asked if the department members have a finite amount of time to get in and look 
at the updates and acknowledge them. The Chief stated that there is no defined, set time. 
They are expected to look through within their scheduled work shift over the course of a 
couple days. The Chief has the capability to log into Lexipol to see if staff have been 
reviewing and acknowledging the updates. Depending on everyone’s schedules, however, 
not everyone is going to have it done at the same time.  
 
Ms. Thornton asked the Chief if he brought Lexipol to Sherwood and if using Lexipol is 
industry standard. The Chief stated that Lexipol has been around for, approximately, 15-20 
years and shared that when he worked in Tualatin (13 years ago), they were using Lexipol. 
Lexipol is based in California and is used in several other states. It has gotten a pretty strong 
foothold in Oregon. However, he doesn’t believe Lexipol is used to the point that he would 
consider it an industry standard. He was comfortable saying that the language that they use 
and the policy that they develop is industry standard.  
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Chief Groth shared that when he first started working as Chief at the Sherwood PD in 2008, 
there was a “sit on the shelf” policy manual. It was a printed out, hard copy and a complete 
electronic copy was nowhere to be found. In addition, the manual that was being used was 
12 years old. As it was so old, it was outdated and inadequate and it didn’t have the chapters 
that it should have had. As a matter of fact, some of the Officers were carrying use of force 
tools that weren’t even covered in policy. He soon realized that the manual was one once 
used in Tualatin, in 1996. It was purchased from an attorney who developed it and sold it to 
the different agencies. It was then up to the different agencies to add, subtract or update, as 
needed, etc. He then explained the process of switching over to Lexipol and all that was 
involved in customizing the policy manual specific to the Sherwood PD.  
 
The Chief explained that beginning at the next month’s meeting, they will resume the 
reviewing of the different policies. He wanted to let everyone know that he was committed to 
not having a repeat of the previous month, where the review process took so long. It will take 
a little longer in the end, but they’ll get through it. He will try to do it in smaller bites. 
 

6. Traffic Safety Update (Chair & TSC Liaisons) 
Mr. Smith shared that the committee has been busy. They have had several traffic issues come 
up for review. A stop sign has been approved by the committee to be installed in the Sherwood 
View Estates (at Whitney and Denali). It now has to go to the City Manager for final approval. A 
few requests have been turned down and a number of other issues are pending while additional 
data is being gathered, etc. It is a very interesting committee and he is enjoying it.  
 
Mr. West mentioned that the approval of the stop sign took place after two different meetings 
and went on to explain what all was involved in the process. He added that several of the 
requests have been for areas involving pedestrian crossings. With construction still ongoing and 
the new high school not yet opened, some of those requests have been put on hold. It was 
decided to wait and see if the issues are still there after the construction is completed and school 
is back in session. It has been a good process. He would be interested to know if any feedback 
has been received from the people whose requests have been presented. He commended the 
City Council for setting this process up. He feels that they are helping the City to come up with 
good solutions to the problems.  
 
Mr. Smith added that one of the hot spots right now seems to be the roundabout at Langer Farms 
Parkway. The committee will be talking about that in the future. 

 
7. Councilor News 

Councilor Young said that she really loved that the PD uses Lexipol. That is an easy way to keep 
the policies up to date. It was a little scary learning that they were using a manual from 1996 in 
2008.  
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She was glad to see that the Traffic Safety Committee is in place and taking off. The City Council 
has had some Work Sessions regarding the roundabout at Langer Farms Parkway, so it will be 
interesting to see what the Traffic Safety Committee says about that.  
 
Councilor Young shared that the City Councilors have been attending the League of Oregon 
Cities Conference, online, over the last few days. This is normally an in person conference. 
There was a lot of work on diversity, equity, and inclusion. She also joined a broadband session 
and an economic development session. All three of these things are being worked on by the City 
Council right now.  
 
The next Tuesday’s Council meeting is a Work Session with CFM, their lobbyist. They will be 
going over the 2021 legislative agenda for the long session that begins in January. CFM will be 
letting them know what will be coming up and the City Council will let them know what they want 
them to be working on for them.  
 
The discussion of allowing chickens in the City limits has come up, once again. Councilor Young 
said that even if the City does decide to allow chickens, a lot of the HOA’s do not.  
 
She echoed Mr. Smith’s message and reminded all to get out and vote. There are local decisions 
to be made regarding City Council positions. Mayor Mays is running unopposed. There is a ballot 
measure in Sherwood, among other things. 
 
Ms. Zwingli asked if chickens draw in rats. Councilor Young replied that she didn’t know, but that 
this was a concern when this was brought up back in 2015. There were also concerns about 
smells and diseases. Ms. Zwingli stated that her and her neighbors have been talking about this 
as they have noticed that with all of the recent construction, there are a lot of rats these days. 
Councilor Young said that they would look into that. She also asked folks to e-mail the City 
Council with questions and feedback.  
 
Mr. West stated that the good campaigners keep track of who has and hasn’t voted. If folks want 
the phone calls and campaign ads to stop, all they have to do is vote.  
 
In response to Ms. Zwingli’s question, the Chief suggested that it might be the chicken food that 
draws in the rats, not the chickens themselves. He did add that he was not a fowl expert, 
however.  

   
8. Staff Report(s) 

The Chief shared a bit more on part II of their Racial Justice Training that Mr. Dorsey helped to 
provide to the PD staff the day before. Part I included videos and a rather robust productive 
conversation as a department, a couple months prior. Part II included Mr. Dorsey and another 
gentleman, Jimmy. They spent an hour with half of the PD staff, talking about their experiences 
and racial justice, what policing is to them and giving the Officers a chance to have some 
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Reminders

■ Lexipol
– System, not binder
– Process is ongoing and never “completed”
– Policies that are constitutionally & legally sound
– Uses secure online platform
– Updated at least twice a year, and as needed based on legal changes
– Constantly researching, checking for changes in statute & case law both 

nationally and in Oregon

10/15/2020 2



Update Process
■ What Lexipol does;

– Updates “released” to us
– Email announcement (most recent copy in packet)
– Release notes/explanations (most recent version included in packet)
– Updates often include several grammatical and/or formatting corrections that are 

applied automatically

■ What I do;
– Review the release notes
– Log in and either;

■ Accept the update in its entirety (simple update, no agency customization)
■ Reject the update because of customized agency language (i.e. Personal Appearance 

Standards)
■ Modify the update because of customized agency language (i.e. Personal Appearance 

Standards)
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Update Process

■ Once the update process is completed, the manual is updated and released to 
department members via email

■ Once released, department members are required to log into the policy manual, 
read and acknowledge the updated policies

■ Policy manual is available on desktop and via mobile application on cell phones
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Questions?
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Exhibit "B"





Exhibit "C"
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